Understanding the Domestic Determinants of Indonesia's Hedging Policy towards the United States and China

ADHI PRIAMARIZKI

Using Indonesia as a case study, this article aims to contribute to the existing literature on why weaker states engage in hedging by examining how Indonesia's domestic factors influence its foreign policy decisions regarding the United States and China. The article argues that domestic and foreign policies are interconnected as domestic agendas, including the interests and aspirations of Indonesian politicians as well as public opinion, have led to variations in the country's hedging behaviours towards the two great powers. On one hand, domestic political and economic considerations drive Indonesia to engage with the United States and China. On the other hand, the same factors can also act as hindrances that limit Indonesia's engagement with these powers. Consequently, despite having strong defence ties with the United States, Indonesia now sees China as a major and essential economic partner that helps the country and its leaders achieve their development goals.

Keywords: Indonesia foreign policy, hedging, domestic determinants, US-China competition, Indonesia.

In the mid-2000s, Dewi Fortuna Anwar, a prominent Indonesian foreign policy scholar, asked: "Is Indonesia's foreign policy shifting towards the East or the West?" This question has resurfaced with

ADHI PRIAMARIZKI is Research Fellow in the Indonesia Programme at the S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, Nanyang Technological University. Postal address: 50 Nanyang Avenue, Block S4, Level B3, Singapore 639798; email: isadhipriamarizki@ntu.edu.sg.

renewed urgency due to the increasing tensions between the United States and China in the Indo-Pacific. The conventional answer is that Indonesia's foreign policy does not lean towards either the West or the East, but rather, Jakarta strives for close cooperation with both Beijing and Washington. In order to maintain regional security and stability and uphold its strategic autonomy, Jakarta employs a strategy of "hedging" between the great powers.² This approach is not new, as Indonesia has always aimed to avoid external interference while seeking external support since gaining independence.³ As pointed out by Darren J. Lim and Zack Cooper, Jakarta has always had to make trade-offs over "the fundamental (but conflicting) interests of autonomy and alignment".⁴

Nevertheless, it is important to note that hedging strategies are not solely a result of geopolitical pressure. They also emerge from "contingent adjustments to events as well as responses to particular and changing domestic and international agendas".⁵ In other words, foreign policy cannot be isolated from domestic politics. A variety of actors, including governmental and non-governmental entities, opposition parties, and internal government dynamics, all play a role in shaping Indonesia's foreign policy.⁶ In fact, in 2022, former foreign minister Hassan Wirajuda coined the term "intermestic"—a combination of "international" and "domestic"—to describe how both factors intertwine to shape Indonesia's foreign policy.⁷

Against the backdrop of escalating US-China strategic rivalry, how have domestic factors shaped Indonesia's hedging policy towards the two great powers? This article contends that domestic and external policies are closely intertwined, as the nation's domestic priorities—such as the agendas of its politicians and public opinion—have influenced its approach towards these two superpowers. As a result, despite maintaining robust defence relations with the United States, Indonesia has increasingly viewed China as a crucial economic ally that supports its leaders in achieving their development goals.

This article proceeds as follows. The first section reviews the existing literature on domestic determinants and hedging and then discusses the role of domestic determinants in Indonesia's foreign policy. The second and third sections elaborate on Indonesia-US and Indonesia-China relations, respectively. The article concludes by summarizing the key findings and offering some preliminary assessments of the role of domestic factors in Indonesia's foreign policymaking under the presidency of Prabowo Subianto.

Domestic Determinants, Hedging Strategy and Indonesia's Foreign Policy

According to Evelyn Goh, hedging "cultivate[s] a middle position that forestalls or avoids choosing one side at the obvious expense of another".8 Goh also noted that fear of uncertainty amid great power competition makes hedging a rational response for weaker states.9 According to Cheng-Chwee Kuik, this uncertainty, notably when the power dynamics of international politics are unclear, allows weaker states to balance "returns-maximizing"—the maximizing of economic gains and diplomatic and political benefits by forging a partnership with a stronger power through selective collaboration but without accepting a subordinate position—and "risk-contingency"—the avoidance of dependency through diversified economic cooperation, the utilization of non-military means to cultivate a balance of influence amongst the great powers and the minimization of security risks through defence partnerships and upgrading military power. 10 Because of this, hedging means that small states send ambiguous signals about their future alignment.11

However, the idea of sacrificing partial or complete autonomy in security relations is not uncommon; throughout history, larger powers have often provided security protection for smaller states, as seen during the Cold War.¹² In addition, a small state's autonomy can also be compromised through what scholars Robert Keohane and Joseph Nye refer to as "asymmetrical interdependence", in which smaller states may put themselves at risk in pursuit of economic gains from their relationships with larger powers.¹³ However, while external systemic pressures may push smaller states to hedge, domestic factors also play a significant role.

David Martin Jones and Nicole Jenne argue that the lack of a grand strategy is a principal reason in how domestic politics can influence a small state's hedging policy. They point out that the ruling party's domestic considerations or the personal preferences of the current head of state often hold more sway in decision-making than a strategic assessment of security risks. As a result, the formulation of a hedging strategy may not always be based on rational calculations. Instead, the leader's discretion can play a significant role in shaping the policy, as has been the case in Indonesia since independence.

In September 1948, Prime Minister Mohammad Hatta delivered a famous speech titled *Mendayung di Antara Dua Karang* ("Rowing between Two Reefs"). It became the basis of Indonesia's sacrosanct

"independent and active" foreign policy ever since. According to Ahmad Rizky M. Umar, Hatta's concept was a response to both internal and external dynamics. 15 Primarily, his speech was a response to critics of the Renville Agreement. Ratified in January 1948 during the Indonesian War of Independence (1945-49), this agreement led to Indonesia losing a significant portion of its territory to the Netherlands, which was attempting to reassert its colonial authority over the country after the end of the Second World War. In his defence of the agreement, Hatta argued that it would resolve the conflict with the Netherlands via democratic means and provide a pathway for greater international recognition of Indonesian sovereignty, particularly his idea of a "United States of Indonesia". Hatta emphasized the necessity of internal stability—which he thought the Renville Agreement would bring-in order to achieve international recognition. He also believed that Indonesia's weak position in global politics undermined its internal development.¹⁶ As a result, his 1948 speech outlined three key elements of an "independent and active" foreign policy: a strong link between foreign and domestic policies; a rational and realistic diplomatic approach amid great power competition; and national interests as the ultimate objective of foreign policy.¹⁷

As a result, Indonesia's foreign policy has frequently shifted as it responds to the changing domestic priorities. Interactions between government and non-government entities, such as domestic opposition and civil society groups, act as catalysts or hurdles for foreign policymaking. The alignment or incompatibility of political interests and aspirations among them plays a significant role in shaping foreign policy decisions. For instance, between 2007 and 2008, the Indonesian parliament lambasted the government's stance on the Iranian nuclear crisis. Iran's pursuit of a nuclear programme and allegations that it could potentially be used for military purposes resulted in the five permanent members of the UN Security Council (UNSC)—the United States, Russia, China, the United Kingdom and France—drafting UN Resolution 1747, which imposed sanctions on Tehran. As a non-permanent member of the UNSC at the time. Indonesia voted in favour of the resolution, a move that met with strong criticism from opposition parties within the parliament because they felt they had not been adequately consulted over the issue. In the aftermath, the Indonesian government agreed to increase dialogue with the parliament before making any foreign policy decisions on sensitive or crucial issues. This example highlights how domestic

politics can significantly influence and shape Indonesia's foreign policy.¹⁸

The values and characteristics of Indonesia's governmental bodies and bureaucratic competition can also influence foreign policy decisions. This is evident in Indonesia's response to tensions in the South China Sea, where multiple agencies such as the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries and the Indonesian military all have a say. This sometimes leads to conflicting viewpoints and disagreements, making it challenging for the government to have a unified stance.¹⁹

In sum, the involvement of non-government entities and political opposition as well as bureaucratic competition add complexity to the foreign policy-making process. These actors bring their own interests and agendas, creating a mismatch between international pressures and domestic politics. As a result, Indonesia is often forced to reinterpret its non-alignment stance and adapt to changing circumstances, rather than rigidly sticking to it.

Indonesia-US Relations: Partnership without Devotion

Following the Madiun Affair in 1948, an attempted military coup by the Indonesian Communist Party and its sympathizers, Indonesia found itself in a tumultuous political climate and started to turn to the United States for political support, notably to end hostilities between the Netherlands and Indonesia during the Indonesian War of Independence (1945–49).²⁰ However, during the 1950s, Indonesia remained neutral and refused to align with either Cold War bloc, fearing a backlash from its parliament.²¹ Prime Minister Mohammad Natsir (1950–51) even cancelled an agreement to purchase arms from the United States over concerns that it would spark a parliamentary revolt.²² In fact, the government of Natsir's successor, Soekiman Wirjosandjojo (1951–52), collapsed over secret negotiations it had held with the United States regarding aid donations.

Prime Minister Ali Sastroamidjojo (1953–55 and 1956–57) hosted the famous Asia-Africa Conference, also known as the "Bandung Conference", in 1955. The main purpose of this conference was to reaffirm Indonesia's "independent" foreign policy and garner international support for the liberation of West Irian (now known as "West Papua"), which was still under Dutch control. However, the conference also had a domestic angle. Sastroamidjojo was facing widespread opposition at home because of a weak economy, rampant corruption, Islamist "Darul Islam" rebellions across the

country, friction between his cabinet and the Indonesian army, and a debacle involving his ruling party.²³ The prime minister hoped the Bandung Conference would make him more popular within Indonesia and prevent the political opposition from rallying public opinion against his cabinet. It did not work out as he imagined; he failed to tame domestic opposition and was eventually ousted four months after the conference.²⁴

Indonesia's experience with colonialism inspired President Sukarno (1945-67) to campaign against imperialism globally. He labelled Western countries nekolim ("neo-colonialist") and maintained friendly relations with the Soviet Union, even allowing the Indonesian Communist Party to exist, Indonesia's relations with the United States reached a low point in 1958 when Washington supported a rebellion led by a group of military and civilian representatives in Sumatra and North Sulawesi who were demanding greater economic and regional autonomy.²⁵ On one hand, the attempted coup further fuelled Sukarno's antagonism against the United States. On the other hand, the Indonesian army, which put down the rebellion. emerged as a powerful player in domestic politics, leading to closer ties between the United States and the Indonesian military in the long run.26 Sukarno's impatience with political divisions in the late 1950s led him to publish the 1959 Presidential Decree, which dissolved parliament and consolidated power with the president, establishing a system known as "Guided Democracy". This also gave the president greater control over foreign policy.²⁷

Cold War geopolitics greatly influenced US engagement with Indonesia during this period, leading the United States to eventually support Jakarta during the West Irian crisis in the late 1950s and early 1960s. Jakarta demanded that the Netherlands hand back this region, which the Dutch had held onto after Indonesia gained independence. Before Washington lent its support, Sukarno had begun forcibly nationalizing Dutch-owned enterprises in the region. At the same time, its procurement of Soviet arms raised alarm in Washington over Jakarta potentially falling into the communist camp. Sukarno exploited the situation by playing the United States and Soviet Union against each other. Ultimately, the United States stopped supporting the Netherlands in the West Irian issue, making it practically impossible for the Dutch to launch military operations to assert its claim.²⁸

However, US support for Indonesia over West Irian did not stop Sukarno from accommodating communist groups at home. His principle of *nasakom* (nationalism, religion and communism) meant he accommodated all political factions, including in the cabinet. Nonetheless, Sukarno was perceived as leaning too closely towards the communist camp. The launch of Confrontation (1963–66)—Sukarno's policy of resisting the formation of the Federation of Malaysia through diplomatic and military means, including guerilla warfare—added to US concerns since the Indonesian Communist Party took part in the military campaign.²⁹ Sukarno explicitly stated that his country was not dependent on US support. During his Independence Day speech in 1964, he told the United States: "Go to hell with your aid."³⁰

The fall of Sukarno and the subsequent rise of Suharto and his New Order regime significantly improved Indonesia-US relations. The September 1965 "failed coup" by Indonesian communists opened the path for Suharto, a military leader, to rise to power. He ousted Sukarno in March 1966 and formally became president of Indonesia in March 1967 after a parliamentary vote. However, he inherited a multitude of economic problems from the previous regime, including rampant poverty with over 60 per cent of Indonesians living under the poverty line and hyperinflation at 650 per cent in 1966.31 To address these problems. Suharto courted economic investment from Western countries, particularly the United States. Washington became Indonesia's biggest economic partner during the early years of his New Order regime. In 1965, Indonesian exports to the United States, its largest export market, were valued at US\$153 million, while its exports to Japan, its second-largest market, were worth US\$123 million.³² Additionally, in 1967, six donor countries—the United States, Japan, the United Kingdom, Germany, the Netherlands, and Australia—formed the Inter-Governmental Group on Indonesia to provide financial assistance. The group was only dissolved in 1992 due to Suharto's belief that it was interfering too much in Indonesia's affairs.

Besides economic cooperation, Suharto's regime also enjoyed close defence relations with the United States. Prior to his coup, Indonesia primarily relied on Soviet arms, which had quickly become obsolescent. Under the New Order regime, the country shifted to purchasing weapons from the United States. At the same time, dialogues between the two countries' military officers and the training of Indonesian military officers in the United States became regularized under the International Military Education and Training (IMET) programme.

However, despite this close relationship, Indonesia and the United States never signed a formal alliance pact. Some prominent

New Order leaders were sceptical of Washington over concerns that Indonesia was being entirely dominated and politically annexed by Washington.³³ Foreign Affairs Minister Adam Malik took a nationalistic stance, claiming that if the United States were to withdraw from the region, it would not create a power vacuum since the Southeast Asian states could take over the United States' security role.³⁴

The end of the Cold War opened a new chapter in Indonesia-US relations. Anti-communist authoritarian leaders, such as Suharto, could no longer depend on support from Washington. Instead, human rights protection and democratization became more important in Washington's foreign agenda in the post-Cold War era. The United States had been a major defence partner of Indonesia, but the Santa Cruz Massacre in 1991—when Indonesian soldiers opened fire on a crowd of protesters in a cemetery in East Timor, which Indonesia had invaded and occupied in 1975 with the United States' blessing—put an end to this. The use of US-made weapons during the massacre led the US Congress to condemn Washington's previous military assistance and arms sales to Indonesia.³⁵

After Suharto's New Order regime collapsed in 1998, Indonesia's relations with the United States deteriorated due to the anti-Western sentiments held by the Indonesian public. This was further intensified by Washington's support for East Timor's independence. After 24 years of Indonesian occupation, the East Timorese voted overwhelmingly for independence in a referendum in 1999, which was supported by Western states. Although Washington also assisted Indonesia in conducting its 1999 general elections, the first since the fall of the New Order regime, Washington was perceived as trying to use its influence to impose liberal reforms on the country. Abdurrahman Wahid, the winner of the 1999 presidential elections, realigned Indonesian foreign policy towards its Asian neighbours.

The "War on Terror" following the 9/11 terrorist attacks allowed for a reset since Washington needed an ally in Southeast Asia to support its global anti-terrorism campaign. The United States even treated the region as a "second front" in its War on Terror.³⁶ This juncture marked a period of US rapprochement with Indonesia.³⁷ However, a military embargo imposed after the Santa Cruz Massacre meant that bilateral defence cooperation remained limited. Furthermore, Indonesia only cautiously embraced counterterrorism cooperation with the United States due to negative public perception stemming from the American invasions of Afghanistan and Iraq. According to a 2002 survey by the Pew Research Centre, 61 per cent of Indonesians held favourable views of the United States.

However, this number drastically dropped to only 15 per cent in 2003, following the US invasion of Iraq.³⁸ Despite this, the United States played an important role in the establishment of Indonesia's elite counterterrorism unit, Special Detachment 88, in 2003.³⁹

The presidency of Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono (2004–14) marked a significant turning point in Indonesia-US relations. Yudhoyono's commitment to counterterrorism and democracy brought the two countries closer together, for the first time since the Cold War. 40 Yudhoyono launched the Bali Democracy Forum in 2008 to project Indonesia as an Asian democratic powerhouse and to demonstrate Indonesia's return to the international stage following a decade of low-profile diplomacy. With Indonesia's democracy becoming more stable, it provided Jakarta and Washington with a set of shared values again after anti-communism faded with the collapse of the Soviet Union. 41 The United States gradually lifted the military embargo and resumed the IMET programme in 2005.

The victory of Barrack Obama in the 2008 US presidential elections significantly improved the United States' image in Indonesia. His predecessor, George W. Bush, was often perceived as anti-Islam by many Indonesians. Obama's personal connection to Indonesia through his childhood also added a personal touch to the relationship between the two countries. During the Obama administration, a ban on the Indonesian Army Special Forces (Kopassus) was lifted. 42 The United States also supported the development of Indonesia's peacekeeping centre. However, bilateral relations did not improve as much in the economic realm. US investment in Indonesia was mainly concentrated in the mining sector. Indonesia's poor economic governance—notably economic nationalism—significantly obstructed cooperation.⁴³ However, in 2010, Indonesia and the United States launched a comprehensive partnership, a framework for closer security and economic links. This evolved into a strategic partnership in 2015, which some thought would lead to Indonesia playing a more prominent role in regional affairs.44

President Joko Widodo (2014–24) had a strong domestic focus on infrastructure and economic development during his administration. However, relations between Indonesia and the United States stalled somewhat when Donald Trump became US president in 2017. His aggressive foreign policy towards China and emphasis on regional security cooperation made Indonesia uneasy. That said, Widodo's interactions with the Obama, Trump and Biden administrations were limited. Between 2014 and 2023, he had at least six one-on-one

interactions with US presidents. Moreover, his domestic economic agenda, such as securing economic investments and increasing palm oil exports and nickel production, dominated these meetings. This demonstrated Widodo's attempt to make domestic concerns, notably Indonesia's economic ambitions, more prominent in US-Indonesia relations. However, during these talks, Washington still emphasized its regional security agenda and security stability in the Indo-Pacific (see Table 1).

Table 1
Widodo's One-on-One Interactions with US Presidents, 2014–23

Year	Figures	Topics
November 2014	Widodo-Obama	Bilateral relations, notably the continuation of US-Indonesia Comprehensive Partnership
October 2015	Widodo-Obama	 Maritime security and defence cooperation Counterterrorism Global health and climate change Economic cooperation, notably digital economy investment Indonesia's intention to join Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP)
July 2017	Widodo-Trump	 Regional security Economic cooperation, notably Indonesia's crude palm oil export Counterterrorism
April 2020	Widodo-Trump	COVID-19 management Post-COVID-19 economic cooperation commitment
November 2022	Widodo-Biden	Indo-Pacific security stability, including ASEAN centrality and maritime security Economic cooperation, notably a sustainable economy People-to-people ties
November 2023	Widodo-Biden	 Indo-Pacific security stability Climate crisis Economic cooperation, including Indonesia's nickel industry People-to-people ties

Source: Author's own compilation based on various media sources.

In recent years, Indonesia has shown a growing interest in joining US-led economic initiatives, such as the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity (IPEF) and the Just Energy Transition Partnership (JETP), which aims to support Jakarta's own economic agenda. In May 2022, President Biden launched the IPEF with 13 regional partners with the aim of deepening economic cooperation and boosting the region's economic resilience.⁴⁵ The expectation of gaining greater access to the US market, which would increase trade and investment opportunities, especially for Indonesia's raw materials industries, was as a major factor behind Indonesia's embrace of the idea. Indonesia's Coordinating Minister for Economy, Airlangga Hartarto, stated in March 2023: "We also focus to get the real benefits of IPEF in the form of trade and investment improvements."46 However, the 14 IPEF leaders failed to conclude negotiations on the framework's trade pillar during a sideline meeting at the November 2023 Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) Summit.⁴⁷ Despite this setback, Indonesia's participation in the initiative still offers a platform for economic diplomacy that Jakarta can use to gain greater US support in economic matters.48

During the G-20 summit in Bali in 2022, President Joe Biden announced a financial package of US\$20 billion for Indonesia under the JETP. This partnership, backed by other G-7 countries, aims to support Indonesia in reducing its carbon emissions by transitioning away from coal and developing new renewable energy sources. 49 The Indonesia IETP secretariat was established in Jakarta on 17 February 2023. However, the details of its implementation are still unclear, as Indonesia has been slow in ratifying the necessary legal framework for the scheme. There is also ongoing uncertainty in Jakarta regarding private investment and public sector contribution under the IETP.⁵⁰ Despite this, the Indonesian government has shown a more positive response towards the IPEF and the JETP compared to the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (Quad) and AUKUS—a security pact between the United States, Australia and the United Kingdom. This is likely due to the former's focus on economic development, which aligns with President Widodo's domestic agenda of boosting infrastructure development. 51

Cooperation between Jakarta and Washington remains steadfast in the defence sector because Indonesia sees the United States as an essential partner in the modernization of its military. According to Indonesia's latest military acquisition plan, Jakarta wants to

purchase 24 F-15 jet fighters, for which the US government has given the green light.⁵² Indonesia has also ordered five Lockheed Martin C-130J Super Hercules and will receive them by April 2024.⁵³ During a private meeting with his Indonesian counterpart, Prabowo Subianto, at the 2023 Shangri-La Dialogue, US Secretary of Defence Lloyd Austin III also reaffirmed America's commitment to supporting Indonesia's defence modernization and maintaining the bilateral strategic partnership.⁵⁴

The Super Garuda Shield military exercises in 2022—an expanded version of the annual Garuda Shield military exercise between the Indonesian and US armies that was first conducted in 2004—demonstrate these healthy defence relations. The United States perceives the Super Garuda Shield as a platform to enhance regional cooperation and to support a Free and Open Indo-Pacific. However, the reinvigoration of the Quad has created uneasiness in Jakarta. 55 Furthermore, Indonesia has expressed concerns about the formation of the AUKUS trilateral security pact. Jakarta criticized the provision of nuclear submarines to Australia under AUKUS. which it believes will trigger a military build-up in the region and breach nuclear non-proliferation obligations.⁵⁶ However, in May 2023, Widodo softened this view by describing AUKUS and the Quad as "partners, not competitors". 57 Recent developments, such as the "2+2" meetings between Australia and Indonesia, and the potential role of AUKUS in ensuring regional security stability, have also contributed to Indonesia's softened stance towards AUKUS.⁵⁸

In 1994, Ali Alatas, Indonesia's foreign minister at the time, stressed that US-Indonesia relations must "demonstrate the breadth and depth of our shared interests". 59 However, congruence of national interests has historically not been enough to move US-Indonesia cooperation forward. As this section has shown, Indonesia's domestic considerations have normally emerged as hindrances. Even when the United States was an important partner for Indonesia, such as during the Suharto dictatorship, the relationship never evolved into a formal alliance. Following the downfall of his New Order regime, although shared democratic values emerged as a new common ground for Indonesia and the United States to promote their cooperation, greater democratic freedoms within Indonesia also provided greater room for domestic politics to influence foreign policy. This was evident in the way politicians in Jakarta carefully considered their actions to avoid inciting anti-Western or anti-American sentiments among the public. The post-New Order era also illustrated how a leader's personal agenda can alter foreign relations. Yudhoyono

stressed shared democratic values as the basis of US-Indonesia relations, while Widodo saw the US-Indonesia relationship as an opportunity to further his domestic economic ambitions. However, as demonstrated in the next section, none of this would prevent Indonesia from forging closer ties with China, especially in the economic domain.

Indonesia-China Relations: Economy Above All

Indonesia established diplomatic relations with the People's Republic of China (PRC) in 1950. Initially, Jakarta wanted to develop cordial ties with Beijing—as seen in President Sukarno's proposal of a "Jakarta-Pyongyang-Beijing" axis, which also referenced communist North Korea—to demonstrate his opposition to Western states that he considered as neocolonialist. 60 However, in 1967, Jakarta froze diplomatic ties with China in response to Beijing's backing of the Indonesian Communist Party's failed "coup" in 1965.

During Suharto's New Order regime. China was perceived as an existential threat because of its association with international communism. However, this perception gradually faded, especially after China adopted pro-market economic reforms in the late 1970s. The rapid growth of China's economy has since become the driving force behind the two countries' relationship. 61 Despite this, until the 1990s, the Indonesian military remained wary of China, citing concerns about the potential resurgence of communism within Indonesia. 62 However, these concerns were somewhat eased when Chinese Foreign Minister Wu Xueqian stated in a private conversation with Indonesian leaders in 1985 that his country would not intervene in Indonesia's domestic politics. 63 In addition, Suharto's desire to play a more prominent role on the world stage also contributed to his willingness to normalize China-Indonesia relations. He entrusted one of his most trusted aides, Minister of State Secretary Moerdiono, with leading the discussions to resume trade ties with China, rather than delegating the task to the Ministry of Trade or the Ministry of Foreign Affairs.⁶⁴ Trade relations resumed in 1985, followed by a normalization of diplomatic ties in 1990. Around the same time, Beijing's commitment to non-interference in Indonesia's internal affairs was further solidified when the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) severed ties with Indonesian communists. 65

The May 1998 riots, which preceded the resignation of President Suharto later in the same month, elicited protests from Beijing because many of the rioters attacked ethnic Chinese Indonesians,

highlighting the longstanding discrimination faced by this minority group. 66 Habibie, the first post-Suharto president, faced considerable opposition at home (his presidency lasted just over one year) and international pressure due to atrocities committed in East Timor. As a result, he adopted a rather accommodating stance towards Beijing's protests over the attacks on ethnic Chinese during the riots. Meanwhile, because of the devastating impact of the 1997 Asian Financial Crisis on Indonesia's economy and the palatable anti-Western mood of the Indonesian public, President Abdurrahman Wahid, Habibie's successor, considered it necessary to strengthen trading relations with China and India.⁶⁷ He even launched the so-called "Jakarta-Beijing-New Delhi" axis, although the idea was short-lived.⁶⁸ More impactful was his government's "Look Towards Asia" policy, which emphasized trade among Asian countries as a means for economic recovery. In May 2000, his government signed a memorandum of understanding with Beijing to enhance cooperation in politics, economics, tourism, science and technology, 69

Wahid's successor, Megawati Soekarnoputri, placed ASEAN at the forefront of Indonesia's foreign policy. Her administration mainly utilized the ASEAN+3 platform, which included South Korea, Japan and China, to reach out to Beijing. During Megawati's presidency, China assisted in the construction of the Surabaya–Madura Bridge, connecting Java and Madura islands, which was completed in 2009. With a relatively stable domestic political climate, her successor, Yudhoyono, continued to foster this relationship and in April 2005 secured a strategic partnership with Beijing, signed during Chinese President Hu Jintao's visit to Indonesia on the 50th anniversary of the Bandung Conference. This partnership was later elevated to a comprehensive strategic partnership in 2013.⁷⁰ Bilateral trade grew from US\$8.7 billion in 2004 to US\$48.2 billion in 2014, the same year that China replaced Japan as Indonesia's top trading partner.⁷¹

After taking office in 2014, the Widodo administration deepened economic cooperation with China. His Global Maritime Fulcrum (GMF) scheme—which aimed to turn Indonesia into a global maritime hub⁷²—dominated much of Widodo's early years in office, although he somewhat abandoned the concept halfway through his presidency.⁷³ Nonetheless, the GMF played an important part in Indonesia's relationship with China because of its compatibility with Beijing's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI).⁷⁴ It was during Widodo's first visit to China in March 2015 that Beijing persuaded Jakarta to support the BRI.⁷⁵ Signing up to the BRI also improved diplomatic, economic and people-to-people relations between the two countries.⁷⁶ In addition,

Indonesia was a supporter of China's Global Development Initiative (GDI), a platform to engage the Global South and an alternative source of funds other than the US-led development agencies. Economic relations were galvanized further by Indonesia's ratification of the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP), a free trade agreement between ASEAN states and Australia, China, India, Japan, Korea and New Zealand. Throughout his presidency, Widodo had at least 18 one-on-one meetings with President Xi Jinping. While their conversations were not limited to bilateral ties—they also discussed global issues, such as the COVID-19 pandemic and international stability —economic cooperation, specifically the GMF and BRI, dominated their discussions (see Figure 1).

Figure 1
Discussions during Widodo-Xi Jinping's One-on-One Interactions, 2014–23



Bilateral relations
 GOVID-19 Pandemic
 Economic cooperation
 GMF and BRI
 International stability
 G-20 summit invitation

Source: Author's own compilation based on various media sources.

However, the alignment of Indonesia's GMF and China's BRI did not positively influence defence cooperation between the two countries. In fact, compared to the United States, Indonesia's engagement with China in this area remains very limited. Regular interactions between the two countries' militaries only occur through their navies. China has been a regular participant in the biannual KOMODO multilateral training exercise initiated by the Indonesian Navy since its inception in 2014.⁸⁰ At the 2022 Boao Forum, Xi outlined his Global Security Initiative (GSI), a scheme for China to take a central role in the post-Western-led regional order.⁸¹ Although

Beijing has attempted to woo Indonesia into signing up for this initiative, Jakarta has maintained its non-alignment principle and remains cautious.⁸²

Despite progress in trade relations, with bilateral trade value increasing from US\$48.2 billion in 2014 to US\$133.6 billion in 2022,83 Indonesia-China ties have sparked some consternation among the Indonesian public. The increase in bilateral trade has been driven primarily by Indonesia importing more goods from China, thus widening its trade deficit with China. The influx of cheap Chinese imports since the 2000s has also weakened Indonesia's local industries. Much of the Indonesian business community was concerned when Beijing proposed creating the ASEAN-China Free Trade Area (ACFTA) in 2000, although Indonesia was one of the first Southeast Asian countries to ratify the agreement.84 China's assertiveness in the South China Sea also became a thorny issue in Indonesia-China relations. The occasional intrusion of Chinese fishing vessels into Indonesia's exclusive economic zone has caused tensions to arise. In an effort to maintain good relations, the Yudhoyono administration kept many of these incidents hidden from the public.85

The Indonesian public has been increasingly expressing anger towards the growing involvement of China in their economy. This sentiment was particularly evident in the Jakarta-Bandung High-Speed Railway project in which Beijing played a major role. In October 2015, Jakarta announced that China, not Japan, would be the principal backer of the project.86 The reason appeared to be financial; China offered a business-to-business framework to finance the project without any state-guaranteed funding from Jakarta. In the end, however, the Indonesian government was forced to divert some of the state budget to complete the project, frustrating many Indonesians.87 As is common across Southeast Asia, the Indonesian public has also grown disgruntled that mostly Chinese workers are employed in Chinese investment projects and that some Chinesefunded projects have generated negative environmental and social impacts.88 Frustration boiled over during the COVID-19 pandemic when Chinese-owned companies allegedly laid off Indonesian workers while retaining Chinese employees.89 In response, the Widodo government delayed the work permits of some Chinese nationals. 90 The influx of Chinese workers has also become a sensitive issue for Jakarta, which feared that it could lead to anti-Chinese sentiment and even the replication of the mass violence against ethnic Chinese, similar to what happened in the late 1990s. Such a situation would jeopardize domestic political stability and, thus, weaken the government's economic agenda.

In June 2020, Indonesia's Coordinating Minister for Maritime and Investment, Luhut Binsar Pandjaitan, acknowledged China's global status, particularly its economic power. According to Luhut, "China is a global power that cannot be ignored." Moreover, he noted that Indonesia's cooperation with China had centred on the economy. Indeed, President Widodo played a crucial role in fostering closer ties between Jakarta and Beijing, driven by his domestic agenda of promoting economic growth. Because he needed China's resources to develop his various infrastructure projects, he rolled out the red carpet for Beijing.

In sum, domestic politics have played an important in shaping Indonesia's engagement with China. After the fall of Suharto's dictatorship in 1998, politicians were compelled to compete for popularity and votes, leading to a focus on economic growth as a means of gaining legitimacy. Moreover, Indonesia's volatile economy in the late 1990s and early 2000s meant it was crucial to secure new trade partnerships, with China emerging as a key player. Indonesia also perceived healthy relations with Beijing as a way to lessen its reliance on Japan and the United States. However, domestic factors—including public anger over how Chinese investors operate in Indonesia and financial difficulties associated with some Chinese investment projects—have also hindered the deepening of Indonesia's relationship with China.

Conclusion

This article examines how Indonesia's domestic factors have influenced its foreign policy decisions regarding the United States and China. The above analyses show that domestic and foreign policies are interconnected as domestic agendas, including the interests and aspirations of Indonesian politicians and the public, have led to variations in the country's hedging behaviours towards the two great powers. On one hand, domestic political and economic considerations have often encouraged Jakarta to develop close ties with the two great powers. From time to time, however, these same factors can also hinder Jakarta's relations with Washington and Beijing. Following the fall of the Suharto regime, for example, the Indonesian government showed hesitation in engaging with the United States due to prevalent anti-Western sentiments among the public. Similarly, negative sentiments towards China due to

negative issues associated with Chinese investment projects, as well as tensions in the South China Sea, have limited Indonesia's ability to fully embrace economic cooperation with China.

Indeed, since 1998, Indonesia's democratization has enabled domestic determinants to play an increasingly essential role in foreign policymaking. Although the general Indonesian public rarely treats foreign policy as a daily concern, some foreign policy issues, such as those related to Islam or nationalism, can attract their attention. Politicians' desire to maintain public support further amplifies the role of domestic factors, as not addressing the concerns of the majority can jeopardize the popularity and electability of the government. Moreover, the absence of a dominant power bloc in Indonesian politics has resulted in a fractured elite political landscape where political elites with different political and economic agendas are constantly vying against each other. This allows their domestic considerations to shape their foreign policies conducive to their domestic goals.

On 14 February 2024, Indonesians cast their vote for the next president. The incumbent Minister of Defence, Prabowo Subianto, known for his stalwart nationalism, emerged victorious. During the campaign period, Prabowo portrayed himself as Widodo's successor and pledged to continue his policies, including the ambitious plan to build a new capital city and his economic strategies. Prabowo has also pledged to put national interests at the centre of foreign policy. This suggests that domestic factors will continue to heavily influence Indonesia's foreign policy during his presidency.

NOTES

- Dewi Fortuna Anwar, Indonesia at Large: Collected Writings on ASEAN, Foreign Policy, Security and Democratization (Jakarta, Indonesia: The Habibie Centre, 2005), pp. 85–92.
- ² Iis Gindarsah and Adhi Priamarizki, "Politics, Security, and Defense in Indonesia: The Pursuit of Strategic Autonomy", in *Indonesia's Ascent: Power, Leadership, and the Regional Order*, edited by Christopher B. Roberts, Ahmad D. Habir and Leonard C. Sebastian (London, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015), pp. 130–54; See Seng Tan, "Indonesia among the Powers: Will ASEAN Still Matter to Indonesia?" in *Indonesia's Ascent*, p. 293.
- Sue Thompson, "Leadership and Dependency: Indonesia's Regional and Global Role, 1945–75", in *Indonesia's Ascent*, pp. 22–39.
- Darren J. Lim and Zack Cooper, "Reassessing Hedging: The Logic of Alignment in East Asia", Security Studies 24, no. 4 (2015): 696–727.

- David Martin Jones and Nicole Jenne, "Hedging and Grand Strategy in Southeast Asian Foreign Policy", *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific* 22, no. 2 (2022): 205–35.
- 6 Iis Gindarsah, "Democracy and Foreign Policy-Making in Indonesia: A Case Study of the Iranian Nuclear Issue, 2007–08", Contemporary Southeast Asia 34, no. 3 (2012): 416–37; Tiola, "Indonesia's China and US Approach: Crafting Policies Out of Standard Operating Procedures", Journal of Asian Security and International Affairs 8, no. 3 (2021): 324–45.
- Ellen Huijgh, "Indonesia's 'Intermestic' Public Diplomacy: Features and Future", Politics & Policy 45, no. 5 (2017): 762–92.
- Evelyn Goh, Meeting the China Challenge: The U.S. in Southeast Asian Regional Security Strategies (Washington, D.C.: East-West Center Washington, 2005), p. 2.
- Evelyn Goh, "Great Powers and Hierarchical Order in Southeast Asia: Analyzing Regional Security Strategies", *International Security* 32, no. 3 (2007): 113–57.
- Cheng-Chwee Kuik, "How Do Weaker States Hedge? Unpacking ASEAN States' Alignment Behavior towards China", Journal of Contemporary China 25, no. 100 (2016): 500-514.
- Lim and Cooper, "Reassessing Hedging", p. 709.
- 12 Ibid.
- Robert O. Keohane and Joseph Nye, Power and Interdependence (Boston, MA: Little Brown, 1977).
- David Martin Jones and Nicole Jenne, "Hedging and Grand Strategy in Southeast Asian Foreign Policy", *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific* 22, no. 2 (2022): 205–35.
- Ahmad Rizky M. Umar, "The Meaning of 'Independent' and 'Active' Foreign Policy: Revisiting Hatta's 1948 Speech", in *Hatta and Indonesia's Independent and Active Foreign Policy: Retrospect and Prospect*, edited by Evan A. Laksmana and Lina Alexandra (Jakarta, Indonesia: Centre for Strategic and International Studies, 2022), pp. 21–36.
- ¹⁶ Ibid., p. 23.
- 17 Ibid.
- Gindarsah, "Democracy and Foreign Policy-Making in Indonesia".
- Tiola, "Indonesia's China and US Approach".
- Leo Suryadinata, Indonesia's Foreign Policy under Suharto: Aspiring to International Leadership (Singapore: ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute, 2022), p. 138.
- Yohanes Sulaiman, "Domestic Politics, Pragmatism and National Interest: Independent and Active Foreign Policy during the Constitutional and Guided Democracy", in *Hatta and Indonesia's Independent and Active Foreign Policy*, p. 38.
- "Telegram from the Ambassador in the Netherlands (Chapin) to the Secretary of State, 1 November, 1949", in Foreign Relations of the United States, 1949, the Far East and Australasia, Vol. 7, Part 1, 559, edited by John G. Reid (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1975) quoted in ibid., p. 40.

Yonanda Nancy, "Sejarah Kabinet Ali Sastroamidjojo 1 dan Penyebab Jatuhnya" [First Ali Sastroamidjojo Cabinet History and Its Fall], Tirto, 1 December 2013, https://tirto.id/sejarah-kabinet-ali-sastroamijoyo-i-program-penyebab-jatuhnya-goBH.

- Sulaiman, "Domestic Politics, Pragmatism and National Interest", p. 40.
- Amelia Liew, "Remembering Permesta", *Inside Indonesia*, 16 December 2010, https://www.insideindonesia.org/archive/articles/remembering-permesta.
- Bryan Evans III, "The Influence of the United States Army on the Development of the Indonesian Army (1954–1964)", *Indonesia*, no. 47 (1989): 31.
- Fredrick P. Bunnel, "Guided Democracy Foreign Policy: 1960–1965 President Sukarno Moves from Non-Alignment to Confrontation", *Indonesia*, no. 2 (1966): 37–76.
- Sulaiman, "Domestic Politics, Pragmatism and National Interest", p. 42.
- John O. Sutter, "Two Faces of Konfrontasi: Crush Malaysia and the Gestapu", Asian Survey 6, no. 10 (1966): 523-46.
- Ann Marie Murphy, "US Rapprochement with Indonesia: From Problem State to Partner", *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 32, no. 3 (2010): 362–87.
- Yeby Ma'asan Mayrudin, "Menelisik Program Pembangunan Nasional Di Era Pemerintahan Soeharto" [Examining Soeharto's National Development Programme], Journal of Government: Kajian Pemerintahan dan Otonomi Daerah 4, no. 1 (2018): 71–90; Ralph Beals, "Trade Patterns and Trends of Indonesia", in Trade and Structural Change in Pacific Asia, edited by Colin I. Bradford, Jr. and William H. Branson (Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 1987), p. 529.
- Mayrudin, "Menelisik Program Pembangunan Nasional Di Era Pemerintahan Soeharto" [Examining Soeharto's National Development Program].
- Daniel Novotny, Torn between America and China: Elite Perceptions and Indonesian Foreign Policy (Singapore: ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, 2010), pp. 103–73.
- Survadinata, Indonesia's Foreign Policy under Suharto, p. 140.
- "IGGI, Program Bantuan Dana untuk Indonesia di Era Orde Baru" [IGGI, Financial Aid Programme for Indonesia during the New Order Era], Kompas, 13 December 2021, https://www.kompas.com/stori/read/2021/12/13/110000679/iggi-program-bantuan-dana-untuk-indonesia-di-era-orde-baru?page=all.
- See Amitav Acharya and Arabinda Acharya, "The Myth of the Second Front: Localizing the 'War on Terror' in Southeast Asia", Washington Quarterly 30, no. 4 (2007): 75–90.
- Murphy, "US Rapprochement with Indonesia".
- Richard Wike and Kathleen Holzwart Sprehe, "Indonesia: The Obama Effect", Pew Research Centre, 18 March 2010, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2010/03/18/indonesia-the-obama-effect/.
- Shafiah Muhibat, "Indonesia-US Security Collaboration: Still Under the Radar?" Asian Politics and Policy 8, no. 1 (2016): 137–54.
- 40 Ibid., p. 373.

- ⁴¹ Ibid., p. 375; Angguntari Ceria Sari, "Implementing Democracy Promotion through the Bali Democracy Forum", in *Hatta and Indonesia's Independent and Active Foreign Policy*, pp. 93–102.
- "U.S. Ends Ban on Ties with Indonesian Special Forces", Reuters, 22 July 2010, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-us-defence-idUKTRE66L0PK 20100722.
- Murphy, "US Rapprochement with Indonesia".
- Joshua Kurlantzick, "Keeping the U.S.-Indonesia Relationship Moving Forward", Council on Foreign Relations Special Report, no. 81 (2018): 7.
- "The United States' Enduring Commitment to the Indo-Pacific: Marking Two Years Since the Release of the Administration's Indo-Pacific Strategy", US Department of State, 9 February 2024, https://www.state.gov/the-united-statesenduring-commitment-to-the-indo-pacific-marking-two-years-since-the-release-ofthe-administrations-indo-pacific-strategy/.
- "Perkuat Hubungan Bilateral, Pemerintah AS Dukung Kemitraan Indo Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity (IPEF)" [Strengthening Bilateral Relation, US Government Supports IPEF Partnership], Coordinating Ministry for Economy of the Republic of Indonesia, 15 March 2023, https://ekon.go.id/publikasi/ detail/5024/perkuat-hubungan-bilateral-pemerintah-as-dukung-kemitraan-indopacific-economic-framework-for-prosperity-ipef.
- 47 "IPEF: Are We on the Same Page?" The Jakarta Post, 20 November 2023, https://www.thejakartapost.com/opinion/2023/11/20/ipef-are-we-on-the-same-page.html.
- Arrizal Jaknanihan, "Keeping the IPEF Afloat Is in Indonesia's Interests", East Asia Forum, 9 December 2023, https://eastasiaforum.org/2023/12/09/keeping-the-ipef-afloat-is-in-indonesias-interest/.
- 49 "Presiden Amerika Bantu 20 Miliar Dollar AS Bagi Transisi Energi Indonesia" [US President Provides 20 Billion USD for Indonesia's Energy Transition], Antara News, 15 November 2022, https://bali.antaranews.com/berita/299025/presiden-amerika-bantu-20-miliar-dolar-as-bagi-transisi-energi-indonesia.
- "Evaluasi Regulasi 2022: Lambatnya Pembahasan RUU EBT Jadi Perhatian Serius" [2022 Regulation Evaluation: Renewable Energy Law Draft Slow Discussion Became an Issue], Hukum Online, 28 December 2022, https://www.hukumonline.com/berita/a/evaluasi-regulasi-2022--lambatnya-pembahasan-ruu-ebt-jadi-perhatian-serius-lt63ac483633282/?page=2; James Guild, "Indonesia's \$29 Billion Energy Transition Partnership Takes Shape", The Diplomat, 6 December 2022, https://thediplomat.com/2022/12/indonesias-20-billion-energy-transition-partnership-takes-shape/.
- Adhi Priamarizki and Keoni Indrabayu Marzuki, "Inscribed in Stone: The Making of Jokowi's Foreign Policy Legacy", *IDSS Paper*, 22 August 2022, https://www.rsis.edu.sg/rsis-publication/idss/ip22046-inscribed-in-stone-the-making-of-jokowis-foreign-policy-legacy/.
- "US Approves US\$14 Billion Sale of F-15 Fighter Jets to Indonesia", South China Morning Post, 11 February 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/3166606/us-approves-us14-billion-sale-f-15-fighter-jets-indonesia.
- 53 "Pesawat Keempat C-130J-30 Super Hercules A-1344 Tiba di Tanah Air, Disambut dengan Tradisi Water Salute" [Water Salute Tradition Welcomes the

- Fourth C-130J-30 Super Hercules A-1344], Ministry of Defence of the Republic of Indonesia, 22 January 2024, https://www.kemhan.go.id/2024/01/22/pesawat-keempat-c-130j-30-super-hercules-a-1344-tiba-di-tanah-air-disambut-dengan-tradisiwater-salute.html.
- "Readout of Secretary of Defense Llyod J. Austin III Meeting with Indonesia Minister of Defense Prabowo Subianto", US Department of Defense, 2 June 2023, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3415825/readoutof-secretary-of-defense-lloyd-j-austin-iii-meeting-with-indonesia-minis/.
- Shafiah F. Muhibat and M. Habib Abiyan Dzakwan, "Indonesia and the Quad: Can't or Won't Decide?" *ASPI Strategist*, 7 December 2018, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/indonesia-and-the-quad-cant-or-wont-decide/.
- "Statement on Australia's Nuclear-Powered Submarines Program", Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Indonesia, 17 September 2021, https://kemlu.go.id/portal/en/read/2937/siaran_pers/pernyataan-mengenai-kapal-selam-nuklir-australia; "RI Ikut Buka Suara Soal Australia Beli Kapal Selam Nuklir AS, Waswas?" [Indonesia Voices Its Concern over Australia's Nuclear Submarine Acquisition from the US], CNN Indonesia, 14 March 2023, https://www.cnnindonesia.com/internasional/20230314164200-106-924967/ri-ikut-buka-suara-soal-australia-beli-kapal-selam-nuklir-as-waswas.
- "Jokowi Softens Stance on AUKUS, the Quad", Australian Financial Review, 9 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/world/asia/jokowi-softens-stance-on-aukus-the-quad-20230509-p5d702.
- Julian Neuweiler and Patrick Triglavcanin, "Why the Philippines and Indonesia Have Warmed to AUKUS", 9DASHLINE, 1 November 2023, https://www.9dashline.com/article/why-the-philippines-and-indonesia-have-warmed-to-aukus.
- ⁵⁹ Ali Alatas, A Voice for a Just Peace: A Collection of Speeches by Ali Alatas (Singapore: ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, 2001), pp. 520–24.
- Leo Suryadinata, Politik Luar Negeri Indonesia di Bawah Soeharto [Indonesia's Foreign Policy under Soeharto] (Jakarta: LP3ES, 1998), p. 39; Bunnel, "Guided Democracy Foreign Policy".
- Dewi Fortuna Anwar, "Indonesia-China Relations: Coming Full Circle?" in Southeast Asian Affairs 2019, edited by Daljit Singh and Malcom Cook (Singapore: ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, 2019), pp. 145—62.
- Muhamad Haripin, Adhi Priamarizki and Keoni Indrabayu Marzuki, *The Army and Ideology in Indonesia: From Dwi Fungsi to Bela Negara* (New York City, NY: Routledge, 2021), pp. 34–55.
- Justus M. van der Kroef, "'Normalizing' Relations with China: Indonesia's Policies and Perceptions", Asian Survey 26, no. 8 (1986): 909–34; Leo Suryadinata, "Indonesia-China Relations: A Recent Breakthrough", Asian Survey 30, no. 7 (1990): 682–96.
- Suryadinata, "Indonesia-China Relations: A Recent Breakthrough".
- Hasjim Djalal, Politik Luar Negeri Indonesia Dalam Dasawarsa 1990 [Indonesia's Foreign Policy in the 1990s] (Jakarta, Indonesia: Centre for Strategic and International Studies, 1997), p. 86.
- Daojiong Zha, "China and the May 1998 Riots of Indonesia: Exploring the Issues", *Pacific Review* 13, no. 4 (2000): 557–75.

- Anthony Smith, "Indonesia's Foreign Policy under Abdurrahman Wahid: Radical or Status Quo State", Contemporary Southeast Asia 22, no. 3 (2000): 498–526.
- Mohamad Faisal Karim, "Jakarta-Beijing-New Delhi Axis: Abdurrahman Wahid's Reinterpretation of the Independent and Active Doctrine", in *Hatta and Indonesia's Independent and Active Foreign Policy*, pp. 81–92.
- ⁶⁹ Smith, "Indonesia's Foreign Policy under Abdurrahman Wahid", pp. 512–13.
- "Indonesia-China Jalin Kemitraan Strategis" [Indonesia-China Launches Strategic Partnership], Kompas, 2 October 2013, https://nasional.kompas.com/read/2013/10/02/1946394/Indonesia-China, Jalin, Kemitraan, Strategis.
- Dewi Fortuna Anwar, "Indonesia-China Relations: Coming Full Circle?"
- ⁷² Iis Gindarsah and Adhi Priamarizki, "Indonesia's Maritime Doctrine and Security Concerns", *RSIS Policy Report*, 9 April 2015, https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2015/04/PR150409 Indonesias-Maritime-Doctrine.pdf.
- ⁷³ Evan Laksmana, "Indonesia as 'Global Maritime Fulcrum': A Post-Mortem Analysis", *Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative*, 8 November 2019, https://amti.csis.org/indonesia-as-global-maritime-fulcrum-a-post-mortem-analysis/.
- Ardhitya Eduard Yeremia Lalisang and Darang S. Candra, Indonesia's Global Maritime Fulcrum and China's Belt and Road Initiative (Jakarta, Indonesia: Friedrich Ebert Stiftung 2020), https://asia.fes.de/news/indonesias-global-maritime-fulcrum-chinas-belt-road-initiative-a-match-made-at-sea-1.
- Lalisang and Candra, *Indonesia's Global Maritime Fulcrum*, p. 13.
- ⁷⁶ Ibid., p. 20.
- Hoang Thi Ha, "Why Is China's Global Development Initiative Well Received in Southeast Asia?" ISEAS Perspective, no. 2023/9, 21 February 2023, https:// www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/ISEAS Perspective 2023 9.pdf.
- Yose R. Damuri and Deni Friawan, "RCEP and Indonesia: Economic Reform and Prospects for Implementation", ERIA Discussion Paper Series, no. 467 (January 2023), https://www.eria.org/uploads/media/discussion-papers/FY22/RCEP-and-Indonesia-Economic-Reform-and-Prospects-for-Implementation.pdf.
- For more on Indonesia-China COVID-19 vaccine diplomacy, see Ardhitya Eduard Yeremia and Klaus Heinrich Raditio, "Indonesia-China Vaccine Cooperation and South China Sea Diplomacy", ISEAS Perspective, no. 2021/55, 28 April 2021, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/ISEAS_Perspective_2021_55.pdf.
- The 4th KOMODO exercise was supposed to take place in 2020 but was cancelled due to the COVID-19 pandemic.
- 81 Ha, "Why Is China's Global Development Initiative Well Received in Southeast Asia?"
- Alfin Febrian Basundoro, "Indonesia's Dilemma as China Pushes a 'Global Security Initiative'", *Interpreter*, 5 May 2023, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/indonesia-s-dilemma-china-pushes-global-security-initiative.
- World Bank, "Indonesia Product Exports and Imports to China 2014", https://wits. worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/IDN/Year/2014/TradeFlow/EXPIMP/ Partner/CHN/Product/all-groups; "Ekspor-Impor China Lesu & Ancaman untuk Perdagangan RI" [China's Slowing Down Export-Import & Threat for Indonesia's

Trade], CNBC Indonesia, 8 August 2023, https://www.cnbcindonesia.com/research/20230808134330-128-461117/ekspor-impor-china-lesu-ancaman-untukperdagangan-ri.

- Basundoro, "Indonesia's Dilemma as China Pushes a 'Global Security Initiative'".
- Klaus Heinrich Raditio and Ardhitya Eduard Yeremia, "The Limits of Populism: SBY and Jokowi's Strategies on the South China Sea Issue", in *Populism, Nationalism and South China Sea Dispute: Chinese and Southeast Asian Perspectives*, edited by Nian Peng and Chow-Bing Ngeow (Singapore: Springer, 2022), pp. 84–88.
- See "Rekam Jejak Proyek Kereta Cepat Jakarta-Bandung, Dikaji Era SBY dan Peletakan Batu Pertama Jokowi" [Jakarta-Bandung HSR Project Record, Initiated by SBY and Groundbreaking by Jokowi], *Tempo*, 14 October 2022, https://bisnis.tempo.co/read/1645382/rekam-jejak-proyek-kereta-cepat-jakarta-bandung-dikaji-era-sby-dan-peletakan-batu-pertama-jokowi.
- Ardhitya Eduard Yeremia and Klaus Heinrich Raditio, "The Shifting Postures of Independence: The HSR Project and Jakarta's Position on the 2016 Tribunal Award", in *Hatta and Indonesia's Independent and Active Foreign Policy*, pp. 103–16.
- For example, a Chinese palm oil company in West Kalimantan province struggled to manage local community anger over the company's sustainability practices. See Xiao Tan and Ardhitya Eduard Yeremia, "The Socio-environmental Challenges for China's Palm Oil Business in Indonesia", *Melbourne Asia Review*, September 2022, https://melbourneasiareview.edu.au/the-socio-environmental-challenges-for-chinas-palm-oil-business-in-indonesia/.
- Leo Suryadinata, "Tensions in Indonesia over Chinese Foreign Workers during COVID-19 Pandemic", ISEAS Perspective, no. 2020/73, 6 July 2020, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/ISEAS_Perspective_2020_73.pdf.
- "Pemerintah Akhirnya Respons Penolakan Kedatangan TKA China" [The Government Finally Responded towards Rejection of Chinese Foreign Workers], Republika, 12 May 2020, https://news.republika.co.id/berita/qa6mpl409/pemerintah-akhirnya-respons-penolakan-kedatangan-tka-china.
- "Luhut Ngomong Apa Adanya, RI Tak Bisa Lepas dari China" [Luhut Openly Said Indonesia Should Not Ignore China], CNBC Indonesia, 6 June 2020, https://www.cnbcindonesia.com/news/20200606190130-4-163585/luhut-ngomong-apaadanya-ri-tak-bisa-lepas-dari-china.
- Adhi Priamarizki, "Prabowo Subianto's Electoral Strategy: Jokowi, New Persona, and National Prestige", *IDSS Paper*, 20 September 2023, https://www.rsis.edu.sg/rsis-publication/idss/ip23068-prabowo-subiantos-electoral-strategy-jokowi-new-persona-and-national-prestige/.